
Mountain Lakes District Water Committee Report for September, 2013

This report covers the meetings of 9/5/13 and 9/19/13

Mountain Lakes District Water Committee Meeting of 9/5/13

Status: Draft as of 9/8/13 – Reviewed as of 9/11/13– Approved as of 9/19/13

This was the September, 2013 Water Committee Meeting. It was held from 7:30 AM to 8:46 on 9/5/13.

Attendees: Ed Rajsteter – Chair, Don Drew – Water Department, Bob Long – Commissioner, Peter 
Olander, Robert Roudebush, and Ken King. Scott Clang from GSRWA joined us for the meetng and 
Shawn Patenaude from Dubois & King called in to give us an update on the Lower Lake Outflow 
project.

We approved the Water Committee August, 2013 report.

Water System Status

Don reported that the current usage is about 22,000 gallons per day. 

The leak detection work we do with GSRWA is currently on hold. Scott explained that the money for 
that comes from the EPA and is currently on hold because of all the government cutbacks. They expect 
more funding in the fall.

Don talked about the new installation of a camera with audio capabilities in the pump house. It will 
allow Don to monitor the operation of the pumps.

Don confirmed that the two new dry hydrants have been checked out and are working OK. 

While waiting from Shawn to call in we talked about the need to understand what our water cost will 
be in the future. We are currently at $475 but probably need to go to at least $500. The guideline is that 
the cost of water should not exceed 1.5% of the annual income. The 2010 annual income for all of New
Hampshire was 65,000 so water should not exceed $975. But this is twice our current cost. Scott talked 
about the high costs associated with surface water systems. He expects that our cost for using such a 
system would be something like $750 per user which is significantly more that just using WWL.

We also talked with Scott about the water testing required for a surface water treatment system. Not all 
lakes can be treated. We had talked to D&K about having possible vendors of the treatment systems do 
the testing. Scott said Jaffery just went through this and he will check with them on how they did the 
testing. We know there are two tests required by the state for permitting any surface water system.

Call with Shawn from D&K

Shawn is the engineer at D&K that is responsible for developing a proposal for our lower lake outflow 
project. The current pipes are rusting and the system must be repaired/replaced within the next few 
years.

D&K had prepared an initial project overview with three options and a rough expense summary. We 
had selected the third option and told them to proceed to further develop that option. That had not been 
done. Shawn said he would do that and then sent us a summary of the additional costs involved (see 
email below).

At the state level, Chuck Corliss is our new DES dam safety person.



At our meeting with the state the previous dam safety person had suggested the use of a concrete 
spillway approach. Shawn said the cost of that would be much more than our current proposed 
approach, 500K versus 250K.

Shawn said he would get back to us by September 18th so we agreed to have another meeting on 
September 19th at 7:30 AM. This may change based on how soon we can get the incremental costs 
approved.

Surface Water Systems

We talked about getting some additional information on surface water systems. Don will talk to Mike 
Sullivan to see if he can help educate us in this area.

Related Email Messages

From: Shawn Patenaude <spatenaude@dubois-king.com>
To: Donald Drew <mtnlakeswater@yahoo.com> 
Cc: Charles Goodling <cgoodling@dubois-king.com> 
Sent: Friday, September 6, 2013 1:36 PM
Subject: Lower Mountain Lake Dam Cost Estimate

Don, 

We are getting ready to update/revise the costs for the rehabilitation of the lower lake dam's
outlet structure.  Before we do I would like to get your concurrence regarding what we are 
providing.

In our March 12, 2013 memo we outlined 3 options.  The Board has chosen Option C: 
Remove and Replace the Entire Outlet System (see attached memo).  We estimated a range 
for construction and permit fees of $100,000 to $120,000.  This did not include engineering
fees.  

Based on our conversation yesterday the Board is asking D&K to take a second look at the 
construction cost estimate, make any updates necessary, and provide a fee estimate for our 
engineering services.  To estimate quantities and costs for construction with finer detail 
than previously will take approximately 6 to 8 hours for a design engineer and 1-2 hrs for 
me to review.  He will be calling precast suppliers and using the latest construction bid 
information to establish the construction costs along with the necessary computations to 
conduct detailed material quantity estimate, i.e. excavation, placement length of pipe, etc.

When the estimate is complete and reviewed, I will write a brief memo summarizing our 
work and results.  The memo will also include our computations as supporting justification 
for our conclusions.

To do this work we will expend no more than 8 hours at $60/hr for a design engineer and 
no more than 4 hrs for me at $100/hr, plus minimal expenses.  The total for this work will 
be $900.  If this is acceptable we will get to work on this effort immediately so you have 
the memo by close of business on September 17th.  Please respond to this email to notify 
us to proceed.  

mailto:spatenaude@dubois-king.com
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Also note, the estimate for our engineering fees for design of the project are provided free 
of charge.  You're only paying for the time to perform a construction cost estimate and the 
necessary work to collect the supporting data.

Thank you,
Shawn

Shawn R. Patenaude, P.E.
Sr. Dam Engineer 
Manager, Dam Engineering
DuBois & King, Inc.
28 North Main Street
Randolph, VT 05060
802-728-3376

Mountain Lakes District Special Water Committee Meeting of 9/19/13

Status: Draft as of 9/25/13 – Reviewed as of 10/3/13 – Approved as of  10/3/13

This was the a special Water Committee Meeting. It was held from 7:30 AM to 8:30 on 9/19/13.

Attendees: Ed Rajsteter – Chair, Don Drew – Water Department, Bob Long – Commissioner, Peter 
Olander, Robert Roudebush, and Ken King. Scott Clang from GSRWA joined us for the meeting. 

We approved the minutes of the 9/5/13 meeting.

The purpose of this meeting was to review the cost extimates for the lower dam outflow replacement 
project. The following estimate was sent to us from Dubois & King:

Cost Estimate for Lower Dam Repair

SUBJECT: Probable Project Capital Expenditure Cost Estimate for Lower Mountain

Lake Dam Repair

Mr. Drew:

DuBois & King understands that the Mountain Lakes District has chosen Option

C: Remove and Replace Outlet System as the preferred repair option to address the

stated deficiencies in the latest NH DES Letter of Deficiency, dated May 23, 2011. This

option was presented in our previous letter, dated March 12, 2013. At the request of the

District Commissioners, D&K has prepared an estimate of probable project capital

expenditures. This estimate is based on estimated quantities for the proposed work and

known unit process in the current construction market.

Based on our understanding of the project and details of the repair option the

following is a summary of anticipated costs:

tel:802-728-3376


 Construction Items (sub-total): $97,100

 15% Contingency: $14,600

 NH DES Permitting Fees: $4,000 (High Hazard Dam)

 Engineering Design Fees: $28,000

 Construction Oversight: $31,000

 Total Anticipated Project Capital Expenditures: $174,700.

Discussion of estimated costs

Everyone agreed that the cost seemed reasonable. The is a significant amount of money but this 
replacement has an estimated life of 50 years. 

We had previously talked about the idea of using a concrete culvert. Shawn Patenaude (D&K) had said 
that such a solution would have a much higher cost. Scott suggested that Don get additional 
information on this approach from Shawn. He also said that Pillsbury Lake had taken this approach and
we could talk to them about this.

One of the next steps is to look at funding such a project. Bob will talk to Amy about this. Ed will send 
the cost estimate to Shadi Eskaf (Environmental Finance Center at University of North Carolina) to see 
if they can suggest any options.

There is a connection between this project and our other major project on water sources. If we decide to
go with a surface water system for our future source of water then one of the options to supply the 
water is to have a pipe installed at the same time we did the outflow project. We still do not have the 
information from D&K on the total cost for a surface water system. Bob will check with D&K to see 
when we will have such information.

We agreed upon the following approach:

1. Determine the costs for a surface water system

2. Develop a plan for a water source

3. Meet with Woodsville Water & Light (WWL) to agree upon a long term contract for either 
standby usage or full usage of WWL.

4. Possible use of newspaper articles or state contacts (Ray Burton) if needed in our negotiation 
with WWL.

5. Be sure our residents are aware of both the outflow and source projects as both involve 
significant costs requiring long term funding. The outflow project also requires draining the 
lower lake and the initial engineering advice is to do this during the summer.

The next meeting will be the October monthly meeting on 10/3/13.

Additional information from D&K 

Shawn Patenaude (D&K) had responded to Don's request for additional information on the idea of a 
concrete spillway as follows:



From: Shawn Patenaude <spatenaude@dubois-king.com>
To: donald drew maintenance & water dept. <mtnlakeswater@yahoo.com> 
Cc: Charles Goodling <cgoodling@dubois-king.com> 
Sent: Friday, September 20, 2013 4:49 PM
Subject: Re: spillway info.

Don, 

The $500,000 figure was a quick "out of the air" estimate based on experience with these types 
of projects.  Let me present a few examples.  The "dam schematic" picture I attached shows a 
dam with an overflow spillway.  I have attached 2 photos of recent projects.  The first, Wason 
Pond Labyrinth" is a labyrinth weir about half the height of what you'd need at the lower dam.
 This one cost just over $350,000 for construction and $75,000 for engineering and observation. 
The 2nd, "South Res Spillway", was part of a larger project that cost over $800,000 for 
construction alone.  There was approximately 500 cubic yards of concrete at a bid price of $750 
per cubic yard.

For your dam, an overflow would require a full depth concrete foundation and some sort of 
concrete spillway and training walls.  The height would be around 26 feet with a spillway length 
of 30 feet.  With foundations included I estimate somewhere in the range of 200 to 300 cubic 
yards of concrete. Add that to the excavation required and associated construction costs and the 
overall cost would range upwards of $400,000.  If the District elects to have an access/pedestrian
bridge spanning the spillway that would be roughly $75,000, for a Continental pre-fabricated 
bridge. For fall hazard prevention railings and fences would be necessary, costing approximately 
$10,000.

On the engineering side, we would love to design something like that for you, but...  The 
engineering fees would be much greater than presented for Option C.  This is because of the 
complexity of the design and time it would take to design and produce the engineering drawings.
 $50,000 for design fees would be a reasonable estimate.  Since construction would take much 
longer, oversight would also be greater.  The South Reservoir project took 24 weeks and we had 
a project representative on sight everyday.  The oversight on that was over $100,000.

The good news is that permitting would remain the same as the NH DES has the same fees for 
any sized high hazard dam.

In summary, an overflow spillway would cost $400,000 to $500,000 just for construction then 
add $100,000 to $150,000 for engineering design and oversight.  You can see why rehabilitating 
the structure you have is more economical and Option C seems to be the most reasonable.
 However, if the District wants to pursue this option, we (me in particular) would love to design 
an overflow spillway for the lower dam.  I have several concepts that would be very attractive.

If you have more questions, please feel free to call/email and ask.



The above picture shows what such a structure looks like. 
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